[image: image1.wmf] 


                        Founded: 1900

                      President: Mr Mick Bond

[image: image2.wmf] 

      

LONDON  SCHOOLS’  CROSS-COUNTRY CHAMPIONSHIPS 2024
Meeting organiser :
Marilyn Walker,


                             e-mail :               marilyn.athletics@gmail.com



       



                                    tel.:        
07984 204285











           7th  December 2023
Dear All,  


As we move into December, please find below information for the L.S.A.A. Cross-Country Competitions scheduled for next term so that you have the initial details for any forward planning required. (You will have already received the dates in Pat Turner’s affiliation circulation in November). A copy of this letter and entry form will be sent again at the start of next term for those who are fortunate enough to finish school mid-December.  There are two cross-country competitions in which pupils from affiliated schools can compete:

a) The Main Cross-Country Championships which are scheduled to take place on Wednesday 7th February 2024. The competition is (I hope) again being run on the Wormwood Scrubs fields and we are extremely grateful to Thames Valley Harriers and the Parks staff for enabling this to happen. I am still awaiting final confirmation from Hammersmith and Fulham to confirm the venue – so sorry that this letter is a little later than I would have hoped. This is an primarily an Inter-Schools competition but individuals from affiliated schools are also welcome to participate. The LSAA Cross-Country Championships also serves as a prime selection competition from which runners can be selected to compete for the London team at the English Schools’ Championships (which are being held at Pontefract race course on Saturday 16th March).

b) The second is an Inter-Borough competition on Tues 12th March for teams from years 7 & 8 (and the selection procedure will vary from one borough to another). As per the Inter-Schools, only runners from schools affiliated to LSAA are eligible to compete in this competition.

This letter gives details of the first of these two competitions to which all affiliated schools are encouraged to send a team (or individuals).  It will take place on :


WEDNESDAY  7th  FEBRUARY  2024
at :   Wormwood Scrubs Park,  Scrubs Lane, London W12 0DF
There is no free parking available and no parking for coaches or minibuses over 6’6” in height.  Therefore athletes will need to be dropped off in Scrubs Lane and walk up to the venue.  Cars and minibuses under 6’6” may be able to find a parking space in the expensive car park behind the hospitals.

For safeguarding purposes and in order to prevent the mess that we had left in the clubhouse a couple of years ago, we will NOT be allowing athletes or other students to use the clubhouse toilet facilities. There are toilets inside the changing rooms but it is essential that ALL students are aware that they must bring a carrier bag to put their muddy footwear in, as they may not wash those off in the washbasins or showers. They should bring wet wipes if they feel they need to clean up their legs and arms before travelling home. 

Please read the following instructions carefully…   
CHECK THAT YOUR SCHOOL HAS AFFILIATED, (Note that affiliation fee is reduced considerably if paid before Christmas!) then….

                      All schools may enter ONE team for each age group.  A team consists of a maximum of SIX runners on the day - the first FOUR finishers will score points for the team.  You may also nominate up to SIX reserves per team and we strongly advise you to do so as there is usually a lot of illness around in February.  They will NOT run on the day unless you substitute them into the team because of illness/injury etc.  Only athletes that you have declared on the form will be eligible to run. 
In exceptional circumstances a school with a proven track record may request to enter an extra team in any of the age groups – to do so, please contact Marilyn BEFORE the closing date to find out the additional requirements.
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When completing the form (which is attached as a separate document) please note that is is different to previous year and all age groups are entered on one sheet – you just need to enter the correct age group for each student. The easiest way to do this is to enter them by age group. 
· Fill in ALL details about your athletes before sending me the entry form. Make sure you enter them into the correct race - remember to check that they are the correct age (not a year old or young for their school year as happens occasionally).





School year


       Date of birth 

JUNIOR ‘A’  
   
   8 & 9 



01.09.2009 – 31.08.2011
           ** JUNIOR ‘B’
                  7, 8 & 9 


01.09.2009 – 31.08.2012**

INTERMEDIATES
 10 & 11


                01.09.2007 – 31.08.2009  
SENIORS   

 12  & 13


01.09.2005 – 31.08.2007
**As it continues to be very popular, we will again hold a Junior ‘B’ race in which year 7 competitors may take part. Runners in this race will not be given selection letters for the English Schools’ Championships - so any runners in years 8 & 9 wishing to contend for a place in the London team should compete in the A race.  Year 7s are NOT eligible for selection for the London team at English Schools’ Championships.  Schools should ideally only enter a team in the ‘B’ race if they have already entered a team in the Junior ‘A’ race - and if entries are not very high then the boys’ and girls’ ‘B’ races MAY be run together. Please note that however talented, a year 7 pupil may NOT run in the Junior A race – they risk themselves and their team being disqualified if they do.
Each school that enters more than three runners in these championships MUST provide a marshal on the day, in addition to a team manager. THIS IS A REQUIREMENT OF ENTRY.

The marshal can be an adult (a member of staff or a parent or club coach) or if no adult is available then please bring two senior students from the school (ie from year 12 or 13).  More details re Marshals is given below.
Individual athletes: You must complete an entry form even if you are only entering one athlete.  Entries must come through the school as pupils will be missing school that day and that is our way of confirming that the school has given permission for them to be absent from school. You must also ensure that they will be accompanied by a responsible adult on the day – ideally a teacher from the school but if that is not possible then a parent or a club coach. The contact details for this person should be included on the entry form as well as the school contact. Unaccompanied runners will NOT be allowed to compete even if they are over 18. Every athlete at these championships must have an adult present who will be responsible for them in case of illness or injury. For the majority of athletes this will be their school team manager but for individuals it is the adult who accompanies them. 
· PLEASE LEAVE THE COMPETITOR’S NUMBER (shaded area) BLANK ON THE ENTRY FORM 
- athlete numbers will be allocated to each school team by the organiser and the entry form returned to you by 27th January by e-mail with the allocated numbers for each runner. This will also serve as your confirmation of entry and you will be able to re-allocate these numbers to any reserves on your declaration sheet on the day if required.  NB we will provide numbers on the day, at Registration, please do NOT bring your own numbers.
Remember - only those entered on the original declaration sheet may take part in the competition so please ensure that any potential reserves are on your entry form. 

NB. Marshals must be available for the whole afternoon, In previous years several marshals abandoned their position after a couple of races because their school was leaving. It is each school’s responsibility to ensure that someone is able to stay until the end of the last race i.e the Junior Girls’ B race. If you are not entering teams in all age-groups and are leaving after your athletes have all competed then you must still provide 1 or 2 marshals who will stay the whole time and make their own way home, if necessary. It is really important that the team manager knows the name and mobile number of their marshal(s) as they MUST provide that information to the organisers when they report to Registration in the TVH clubhouse.

Marshals MUST report to the marshals’ check-in area (which will be signposted) at 11.55 a.m.  They should ensure that they are equipped with a mobile phone, and are dressed suitably for the weather conditions. They will then be briefed by the chief marshal /course referee and allocated to their position on the course. 
Schools failing to provide a marshal as required risk being disqualified / not being allowed to participate in the competition. 
Please do not ask us to accept a team on the day if you are not providing a marshal for the course.


Please return the entry form to me a.s.a.p. at: marilyn.athletics@gmail.com but to arrive no later than 12 noon on Monday 22nd  January – I will always acknowledge receipt of your entry. It may be as simple as “Thanks. Marilyn” so that you know that I have received it. You will receive further confirmation of your entry electronically (including the numbers allocated to your runners) by Saturday 27th January if you have affiliated and completed all information requested on the form.
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Timetable for the day: 



11.30 – 12 noon
Check-in for team managers and adults accompanying individual athletes. (Athletes should not  

                                                 come into the registration area.)
11.55am.
                 Marshals’ meeting –  course side entrance of the changing room building. The location will 
                                                  be clearly marked.

12.30p.m.     Junior Girls  ‘A’         (approx. 3000m)                               

12.50p.m.     Junior Boys  ‘A’        (approx.  3500m)                  

1.15p.m.        Intermediate & *Senior Boys           (approx.  4500m & 6500m)

1.50p.m.        Intermediate & **Senior Girls         (approx.   3500m)            


2.15p.m.        Junior Boys  ‘B’        (approx. 3500m)               

        
2.30p.m.        Junior Girls   ‘B’       (approx.  3000m)     
All distances provisional at this stage.          
 
NB     *The Senior boys will run the same course plus one more lap than the Intermediate Boys  
        ** The Senior Girls will run the same distance as the Intermediate Girls.
Details of the course will be sent out with the declaration sheet which will indicate race numbers for athletes. Schools will be responsible for producing their own copies of the course map if they want to pass them on to runners. On the day of the competition, schools will be provided with athlete numbers (please ensure that athletes wear correct allocated number) and results envelopes when your team manager checks in – AT LEAST HALF AN HOUR BEFORE YOUR ATHLETES’ FIRST RACE !!  i.e 12 noon at the latest for the  JG “A” race. 
You will need to bring safety pins (4 per runner) to pin on the numbers.
You will be required to print off and give in at registration a copy of the declaration sheet that is sent to you showing the allocated numbers assigned to your runners. On this you should include any changes you have made using your declared reserves – undeclared reserves may not take part.

Results will be produced as soon as possible after the event. Individual medals will be given on the day to the top three (per age-group where Intermediate and Senior athletes running together) in each race after they have crossed the finishing line.  Team medals will be distributed to schools in the weeks after the race when the results have been processed. This may be as late as the date of the Inter-borough championships as this tends to be a good place to meet up with people. A full set of results will be published on the LSAA website and e-mailed to team managers a.s.a.p. after the race. 


Letters informing athletes they are being considered for the London Schools team to take part in the English Schools’ Cross-country Championships will be distributed to the top 15 runners (per age-group where Intermediate and Senior athletes running together) at the end of each race (only the ‘A’ race for the Junior age groups). Please encourage your athletes to return the reply form A.S.A.P.  if they wish to be considered for selection – a “not able to take part” return is also appreciated as this can all be done electronically. Athletes not returning ALL the forms, duly completed, by the deadline risk not being considered for selection for the London team.

If you have an athlete who wishes to be considered for the team and who is not able to take part on the day (e.g they are ill) then please contact me separately for a “consideration for selection” form which can then be completed by the athlete and returned to me by the due date. 
                A copy of the selection procedure for the London Cross-Country team can be found on the LSAA website for your information and that of any interested athletes.

Any queries, do not hesitate to contact me using the details at the top of this letter. NB please ensure that you use the email address given and not any others you may have stored in your address book for me – especially not the Alleyn’s one, as that will not reach me, or anyone else at the school. I look forward to seeing many of you at the L.S.A.A. Cross-Country Championships in the New Year.

NB Please note this information from UKA and UKAD: ‘An entrant shall be deemed to have made him/herself/their self, familiar with, and agreed to be bound by the UKA Anti-Doping Rules and to submit to the authority of UK Anti-Doping in the application and enforcement of the Anti-Doping Rules. The UKA Anti-Doping Rules apply to entrants participating in the sport of Athletics, for 12 months from the [date of entry], whether or not the licence holder is a citizen of, or resident in, the UK.’
Attached are some frequently asked questions and below is a link to an explainer video which may help answer some additional questions:  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=iHpkUeA-SaM








Marilyn Walker


LSAA Championships Organiser
marilyn.athletics@gmail.com
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